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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Bill Bishop, Chair

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order on Thursday, October 4, 2007, 9:00 a.m., in the City Council Chambers, by the Chair, Council Member Bill Bishop.
The minutes for the September 6, 2007 Commission meeting were approved.

Brad Russell, Water/System Planning Specialist, JEA, gave a PowerPoint presentation on JEA’s status of reclaimed water.  In his presentation to the September Commission meeting, Kirby Green, Executive Director, St. Johns River Water Management District, suggested that Northeast Florida was not doing nearly as much in reclaimed water programs as South Florida counties.  Mr. Russell was asked to provide the Commission with an appraisal as to where we stand today and where we were going with reclaimed water.  Mr. Russell entitled his presentation, “Reclaimed Water & Reuse in JEA Service Areas.”  Reclaimed water is the actual  product; reuse is the activity.  The program is still in its infancy.  JEA has had a reclaimed water program underway for five years.  Currently, JEA has 85 reclaimed water customers, some of whom use a significant amount.  There are currently 88 miles of reclaimed water distribution lines.  JEA has 18 major wastewater treatment plants that produce reclaimed water and 17 smaller plants. There are 7 regional wastewater plants, 6 of them capable of producing reclaimed water.
The reclaimed water program offsets aquifer demands.  Population growth and expanding service areas have put a stress on the aquifer.  JEA views reclaimed water as a significant part of the solution.  Reclaimed water is highly purified treated sewage.  It is nearly drinking water quality but generally considered or characterized as non-potable.  Its uses are primarily for irrigation.  Public policy at federal, state and local levels all support the use of reclaimed water.  Reclaimed water is consistent with the TMDL (total maximum daily load) program, the River Accord and the TWMP (total water management plan).  TWMP is looking at all the available water resources and JEA’s and the communities’ capacity to satisfy the demands for those resources.  JEA has a Memorandum of Understanding with the St. Johns River Water Management District to spend $250 million over the next ten years on reclaimed water projects (the costs to be shared by both).  JEA has initiated an aggressive Reclaimed Water Program beyond what was anticipated prior to the River Accord.  JEA’s total capacity to produce reclaimed water is 25 million gallons per day.  Areas where reclaimed water has greatest usage include: Mandarin, Arlington East, Buckman, Ponte Vedra, Blacks Ford, Nassau Regional and Ponce de Leon.
After discussing reclaimed water flows by treatment facility, Mr. Russell addressed the issues of the reclaimed water system treatment capacity and demand (noting that a downturn in the housing market means that retail customer growth has been slower than anticipated, resulting in a slower growth of demands for reclaimed water).  Reclaimed water use is now required for new residential units in DRI’s in Duval, St. Johns and Nassau Counties, where available.  Mr. Russell concluded his presentation with a discussion on the purpose and declaration of public policy as outlined in the Reclaimed Water Ordinance, 2006-395-E.  JEA will be working closely with the City to implement the enforcement of this ordinance.  
Commissioner Grey asked if City-owned properties were involved with the reclaimed water system.  Ed Austin Park is the only City-owned property that Mr. Russell is aware of that is using reclaimed water.  JEA saw no opportunities at either JIA or the Port Authority at the present time.  Commissioner Self inquired about the status of having reclaimed water utilized in the Wonderwood Connector’s medians.
She thought that Queens Harbor and Hidden Hills had indicated a willingness to connect their golf courses to that reclaimed water.  The Wonderwood Connector median usage has not been activated because there is not enough pressure in the area to adequately drive sprinklers directly off the line.  JEA expects an upgrade in the system to full pressure within the next year.  There are projects on the books to build delivery systems for reclaimed water for both Queens Harbor and Hidden Hills golf courses, projects that will be jointly funded by JEA and SJWMD.  The feasibility of retrofitting for limited residential use of reclaimed water in Queens Harbor is being explored.
Commissioner Grandin asked how we get the word out to get 100% usage of reclaimed water.  Council Member Holt asked if there was anything that the City Council as a body could do to facilitate the usage of reclaimed water and not waiting on improvements in the housing market.  Mr. Russell replied that there was the need to encourage the enforcement of the Reclaimed Water Ordinance; that we should encourage City-owned areas to make use of reclaimed water opportunities and that City departments make use of reclaimed water opportunities.  JEA will cooperate in the building and linkage of lines.  Commissioner Lowe wondered whether or not the planting of many palm trees required by the considerable amount of road construction in the County meant that reclaimed water was utilized.  Mr. Russell indicated that those palm trees are currently being watered primarily by fresh drinking water.  Commissioner Grey said that it was imperative that the City set an example in utilizing reclaimed water on City-owned property if the City expected the private sector and developers to follow suit.
In the monthly Manatee Update, Dr. Gerald Pinto of Jacksonville University reported that on a September 26th aerial flight, 12 manatees were sighted, down from the 30 sighted on the previous flight.  As the water temperature drops and the hours of daylight shorten, manatees will begin moving southward.  There were no manatee fatalities in the past month.  The manatee maps continue to be presented in the weekend editions of the Times-Union.  Dr. Quinton White, Jacksonville University, discussed the annual manatee update and presented it to the Commission for review.  A vote on the update is expected at the next Commission meeting.  There were no new recommendations for legislation pertaining to manatees in the new annual update.

In the FIND update, Jody McDaniel, Recreation & Community Services Department, provided the Commission with a hand-out with an appraisal of pending grants.  There was nothing new to report.  The Department is waiting for official notification for the 2007-2008 grant applications.
Commissioner Grandin reminded the Commission that the subcommittee that she heads is sponsoring a workshop on October 22nd at City Hall to address and discuss Ordinance 2007-458 (creating a new Chapt 780 (Property Tax), Pt 6 (Tax Deferral Program for Recreational &n Commercial Working Waterfront Properties),  Ord Code and Ordinance 2007-578 (Semi-Annual Tax Amends to the Conservation & Coastal Mgmt Element of 2010 Comp Plan Relating to Hurricane Evacuation, Coastal Dev & Mitigation for Natural Disasters).  The subcommittee (that includes Commissioners Busey and Grey) is seeking public input on the proposed legislation and to come up with a good definition as to what precisely is a working waterfront.
On Pending Legislation, the Commission voted 7-0 to recommend approval of Ordinance 2007-999, Auth Execution of 21 Offshore Artificial Reef Permits with Army Corps of Engineers; Auth Oversight by Parks & Rec.  It was pointed out that under the Administration’s reorganization of departments, Parks & Rec will no longer exist as a department per se and that the oversight of the reef permitting would be under the purview of the Environmental Resources Department.  The question was raised as to whether or not an amendment to the ordinance was needed to delete the reference to the Parks & Rec Department providing oversight.  Greg Radlinski, Office of General Counsel, indicated that the Commission is an advisory body and could only provide recommendations to the Council.  Commissioner Lowe asked who would be overseeing FIND grants.  Kelly Boree responded that the Planning Department and Community Services Department would be providing oversight and handling FIND grants.  On Ordinance 2007-1035, Auth Execution of Conservation Easemt with St. Johns River Water Mgmt Dist over Certain Parcels in Castaway Island Preserve, the Commission voted 8-0 to recommend approval.  

The St. Johns Riverkeeper, Neal Armingeon, made some observations on the St. Johns River Water Withdrawal Proposal, in response to the presentation that Kirby Green, Executive Director, SJRWMD, made at the previous Commission meeting.  Mr. Armingeon made three points.  The withdrawal numbers provided to the Commission were off-base.  The downstream counties have not been involved in the discussions on the issue.  Secondly, the counties that propose to withdraw St. Johns River water do not have mandatory conservation policies or practices.  Thirdly, the withdrawal will have an impact on the environment and will have an adverse economic impact on Duval County.  Mrs. J. D. Thomas, Executive Director of the Shrimp Producres Association added that the water withdrawal would adversely impact the shrimping industry.  The shrimp life cycle would be endangered because withdrawal of water from the upper St. Johns River will result in the river water being far too salty to enable shrimp to reproduce.   Mr. Armingeon remarked that a proposed withdrawal treatment plant would cost $1 billion and that it is a stop-gap measure, that it would only last 15 years or so.
Indicating that the Commission needed to be proactive on the water withdrawal issue, Commissioner Self suggested that a subcommittee be created to look into the issue.  The Subcommittee will consist of Commissioner Self, as Chair, and Commissioners Grey and Pitman; Council Member Holt will also be a member and Dr. White will be a subcommittee resource.  

In Old Business, the Chair, Council Member Bishop, reported that he had recently met with Property Appraiser Jim Overton to discuss the JCCI study that had recommended giving the Waterways Commission a higher profile by making the body a permanent standing committee.  The Chair wants to re-activate the subcommittee headed by Commissioner Bailey to assess the role of the Waterways Commission.

There being no further business on the agenda, the Commission adjourned and scheduled its next meeting for November 1, 2007.
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